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SUBJECT: Implementing Pay Adjustments under DoD Authorities

On December 22, 2010, the President signed into law H.R. 3082. The law provides FY
2011 appropriations through March 4, 2011, for continuing projects and activities of the Federal
Government by further amending Public Law 111-242, the Continuing Appropriations Act,
2011. The law provides that no statutory pay adjustment be made under section 5303, 5304,
5304a, 5318, or 5343(a) of title 5, United States Code, or any similar adjustment required by
statute for employees in an executive agency. A special provision allows a limited payment of
locality rates of pay in Alaska, Hawaii, and other non-foreign areas in order to comply with the
Non-Foreign Area Retirement Equity Assurance Act of 2009 (subtitle B of title XIX of the
National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2010 (Public Law 111-84, October 28,
2009)), under which employees receive locality pay increases to offset reductions in cost-of-
living allowances.

The President directed that Heads of Agencies implement that pay freeze in a manner that
ensures consistent treatment of executive branch civilian employees. The Secretary of Defense
and the Secretaries of the Military Departments have the authority to set civilian compensation
under various statutes, including authorities under titles 5, 10, 20, and 38 of the United States
Code. Many of these authorities permit pay adjustments similar to those under title 5, but for
which there is no statutory requirement for adjustment.

Therefore, to ensure the President’s intent with regard to pay adjustments is applied in a
fair and equitable manner across the Department of Defense, I exercise my discretion under all
DoD civilian pay setting authorities to direct that no discretionary pay adjustments will be made
under authorities that are similar to those mentioned in the newly-enacted law, during the period

< i



beginning January 1, 2011, and ending on December 31, 2012. The Secretaries of the Military
Departments and other Senior Leaders shall exercise their respective civilian pay setting
authorities in the same manner. In situations where the Office of Personnel Management has
provided specific guidance on the handling of pay adjustments under negotiated agreements, that
guidance shall be controlling.




